William and Mary News

Volume II, Number 37

June 17, 1974

Board's Executive Committee Holds Meeting in Richmond

The Executive Committee of the Board of Visitors met last Wednesday to act on several personnel matters.

Student Affairs Appointments

Susan J. Albert, consultant to the University of Virginia Counselor Education extension program in Windsor and Kitcheners, Canada, has been appointed Associate Dean of Students for Student Development, effective July 1.

Miss Albert earned the B.A. degree in psychology and sociology from Lycoming College in 1969, the M.Ed. in guidance and counseling from William and Mary in 1970, and is a candidate for the Ed.D. in counselor education at the University of Virginia in August.

While at U.Va., she served as graduate assistant in the Counselor Education Department, administered national professional and graduate school admissions tests; and conducted extensive and intensive individual and group counseling sessions as part of advanced practicum experience in the Student Counseling Center.

From 1970-72 Miss Albert served as assistant dean of students at Lycoming College, with particular responsibility in the area of special program administration.

John D. Morgan, who will receive the Ed.D. degree at Pennsylvania State University in August, has been appointed Associate Dean of Students for Residence Hall Life, effective July 1.

With Registration in W&M Hall

Mr. Morgan served as assistant dean of men at Villanova from 1968-71, during which time he was also part-time counselor in the University Counseling Center and in charge of men's residence.

In 1971 Mr. Morgan served as associate coordinator for the dean of students at Pennsylvania State University, where he managed a residence complex of 4,000 with a staff of 70. From 1966-68, he was head resident at Florence (Ala.) State College.

Mr. Morgan is a member of Kappa Delta Pi (academic) and Phi Delta Kappa (academic and leadership) education honoraries. He has published in the Journal of College and University Student Housing and The Journal of College Student Personnel.

Other appointments include:

Effective July 1

Sandra K. Peterson, documents librarian. (B.A., Kearney State College, 1963; M.L.S., University of Pittsburgh, 1967).

Effective September 1

Mary E. Grisez, assistant professor of government - 10 months. (B.A., Carleton College, 1967; M.A., University of Pennsylvania, 1971; Ph.D. degree candidate, University of Pennsylvania).

James Harris, associate professor of philosophy - 10 months. (B.A. and M.A., University of Georgia, 1962, 1964; Ph.D., Vanderbilt University, 1966).

Continued on pg. 2, Col. 1

First Summer Session Begins Today

Registration for the summer session is being held today in William and Mary Hall from 9 a.m.-3:30 p.m. Over 220 courses will be offered.

Orientation Program

An orientation program for all students new to the College, pre-freshmen and transfer, will be held in Rooms A&B in the Campus Center tonight at 7 p.m. Participants will tour the campus by bus and meet briefly in an informal session. Refreshments will be served later.

Classes

Classes for the first session begin tomorrow and will continue until July 19. The second session opens July 22 and runs through August 23. Commencement will be held August 24.

All classes will meet Saturday, June 22, and Thursday, July 4.

Course Changes

Students may change courses before the fourth scheduled class (Friday, June 21) meeting with the approval of the director of the summer sessions. No such changes will be approved after the second class meeting of courses of less than a five week duration.

Undergraduate students who drop a course or courses after the fifth scheduled class meeting will receive a "no credit" for the course (this includes the School of Business Administration). Graduate students in the Schools of Education and Law may drop a course prior to mid-term with no grade. After mid-term the student must have permission from the instructor to drop the course.

Second Term Applications

Students enrolling in the second term only must file their applications by Monday, July 1. Registration for these students will be held in the Summer Sessions Office, Room 111, James Blair Hall, Monday, July 22, the first day of classes for the second session.

Campus Activities/Announcements

Information on campus activities, the College calendar and announcements of special interest to summer sessions students will be printed in the William and Mary News July 9 and 23 and August 6 and 20. Copies of the News will be available at the Campus Center, Swem Library, College News Office and Summer Sessions Office.

Continued on pg. 3, Col. 4

O'Connell Named Associate Dean



W. E. O'Connell

William E. O'Connell has been appointed Associate Dean for Graduate Studies of the School of Business Administration, effective July 1. He succeeds Marvin M. Stanley, who requested the opportunity to return to fulltime teaching status in the school.

Mr. Stanley, who was Associate Dean for Undergraduate Studies when the Bachelor of Business Administration degree program was professionally accredited in 1972, became head of the M.B.A. program and oversaw its move to professional accreditation in April, 1974.

In addition to teaching, Mr. Stanley will conduct research in his primary interest areas of long-range corporate

planning and transportation management and economics. Through a combined research-consulting project with Chessie System, Inc. and the railroad's Chairman and Chief Executive Officer, Hays T. Watkins, Mr. Stanley will investigate the implications of the Rail Services Act of 1973 and the impact on the competitive relationships of a quasi-governmental railroad competing against a privately-owned, though extensively regulated, railroad system in the northwest and midwest regions.

During the last year, Mr. Stanley has also been active as a consultant to a consortium headed by Coca-Cola and Anheuser Busch in developing environmental improvement programs for the beverage and container industries. He also prepared an article, "Just What Sort of M.B.A...?" which will be published in the fall in Collegiate News and Views.

Mr. O'Connell, who holds degrees from Manhattan College, Columbia and Indiana Universities, was awarded the J.D. degree in June by the Marshall-Wythe School of Law. He joined the faculty in 1969 after teaching at the University of Connecticut. He was promoted to associate professor in 1971. His teaching and research field is financial management. Mr. O'Connell is a former head of the School of Business Administration's Department of Management.

The appointment was made by Dean Charles L. Quittmeyer.

W and M Hall Undergoes Changes

William and Mary Hall will have a new fulltime Assistant Director, effective July 1. At the same time, the William and Mary Athletic Association will begin operating with a new promotional program.

The new Assistant Director is Bettie Adams, who will report to H. Lester Hooker, Jr., Director of the Hall. Mrs. Adams has served as Athletic Ticket Manager for several years and also as Mr. Hooker's secretary when he was Director of Athletics.

Athletic ticket sales to individuals and groups will be reassigned to Barry Fratkin, who on July 1 becomes Director of Promotion for the athletic program. Fratkin has been Sports Information Director for 13 years, and in addition became Executive Director of the William and Mary Educational Foundation more, than a year ago. In his new position, Fratkin will be responsible for a ticket marketing program, for program sales and promotions, for the William and Mary Sports Radio Network, the Hall of Fame, and other promotional and income-producing activities including the Educational Foundation.

Robert Sheeran, Assistant Sports Information Director, will become Sports Information Director as part of the reorganization. He will be assisted by graduate and undergraduate student assistants in his work, according to the announcement by Ben Carnevale, Director of Athletics.

PRESIDENT GRAVES HONORED

President Thomas A. Graves, Jr., was recently elected an honorary member of Alpha Zeta Chapter (Williamsburg) of Phi Sigma Society, an organization devoted to the promotion of research in the biological sciences.

Raymond A. Dombroski of Alexandria is Chapter president.

CAMPUS EXHIBIT

Exhibit of King William, Queen Mary and Sir Christopher Wren manuscripts, given by Dr. and Mrs. Thomas G. Pullen to the Swem Library Collection, Botetourt Museum, Swem Library, Ending Sunday, June 30; Mon.-Fri., 8 a.m.-5 p.m.; Sat., 9 a.m.-2 p.m.

Board Meeting Continued

Deborah G. Hartley, assistant professor of psychology. (A.B., Washington College, 1970; M.A., University of Virginia, 1972; Ph.D. degree candidate, University of Virginia).

Marlene K. Jack, instructor of fine arts. (B.A., cum laude, Knox College, 1970; Craydon School of Art, 1971; M.F.A., University of Minnesota, 1974).

Marilyn Kerst, instructor in English - 10 months. (B.A., University of Wisconsin, 1969; Ph.D. degree candidate, Princeton University).

Denyse C. Marchesseau, assistant professor of modern languages. (Baccalaureat, Academie de Paris, 1939; License es lettres, Sorbonne, 1944).

Leave of Absence

Joseph Miri, assistant professor of government, has been granted a leave during the period September 1, 1974-June 30, 1975. Mr. Miri has accepted a fellowship in public administration awarded by the National Association of Schools of Public Affairs and Administration.

Resignation

The Board accepted the June 30 resignation of James D. Cowles, associate professor of education. Mr. Cowles has been appointed associate professor of early childhood education at the University of Alabama in Birmingham.

Richard Bland College

Robert G. Churn has been appointed director of student services. Mr. Churn received a B.A. degree from Randolph-Macon College in 1951 and an M.Ed. from the University of Virginia in 1969.

Dorothy E. Brown and John Owen Joyce were appointed instructors of biology. Ms. Brown is an August candidate for the M.S. degree at Virginia State College, where she earned her B.S. degree in 1973. Mr. Joyce earned his B.A. at Emory and Henry College in 1972 and is an August candidate for the M.A. degree at the University of Southwestern Louisiana.

MILEAGE RATES INCREASED

Douglas B. Fugate, chairman of the Central Garage Car Pool Committee of the State Department of Highways, has announced that increased costs of the purchase price, along with the increase of cost for gasoline, motor oil, antifreeze, etc., and greater operating expenses in general, have necessitated that the present mileage rate of seven (7) cents per mile be increased. The Central Garage Car Pool Committee, after reviewing the situation, deems it necessary to establish as the new rate nine (9) cents per mile. This new rate is to be effective July 1.

Four Staffers Plan Retirement



M. T. Branch



Helen Bryhn

Four staff members will retire at the end of this month.

Mary Taliaferro Branch

Miss Branch joined the Alumni Office in March, 1958, as a clerk-typist. She later became office bookkeeper and presently keeps track of marriages, births and deaths for the Vital Statistics Section of The Alumni Gazette.

Before joining the College staff, Miss Branch was employed for 25 years as a teller at the Peninsula Bank and Trust Company of Williamsburg.

A native of Halifax County, she has resided in James City County since she was seven. She attended Harrisonburg State Teachers College, now Madison College, where she majored in elementary education.

She is a member of the vestry and chairwoman of the Hickory Neck Guild Workshop at Hickory Neck Episcopal Church in Toano.

Miss Branch, whose hobby is gardening, plans to "just relax at home" and enjoy her retirement.

Helen Bryhn

Miss Bryhn, documents librarian, will retire from the College after 27 years. She says she has especially enjoyed her work because of the opportunities it has afforded her to meet people.

CLEO Program Underway

One of seven summer institutes across the country, sponsored by the Council on Legal Education Opportunity (CLEO), began today at the Marshall-Wythe School of Law.

Approximately 30 men and women will participate in the six-week program designed to provide economically disadvantaged students, many with marginal or less than conventional admission credentials, an opportunity to attend an accredited law school.

Richard Williamson, associate dean of the Law School, will serve as director of the CLEO program on campus. The institute, said Mr. Williamson, will offer a modified law school curriculum with particular emphasis given to the development of analytical and written skills necessary for a successful study of

Full-time instructors in the summer institute will include Robert Scott, a new member of the law faculty at the University of Virginia School of Law; B. J. Brabham, a member of the law faculty at the University of Richmond's T. C. Williams School of Law; and James Robertson of the Howard University Law School. Monrad G. Paulsen, dean of the University of Virginia School of Law, will teach part-time in the program.

Five student teaching assistants will also participate in the program. These include: Latricia J. Cunningham, Johnnie E. Mizelle, and Perry F. Tucker, students at the Marshall-Wythe School of Law; Albert Knight of Newport News, a student at the University of Michigan School of Law; and John Barnes, a graduate law student at the Georgetown University Law Center.

The Council on Legal Education Opportunity is a federally funded program which operates, with the cooperation of several accredited law schools, six-week summer institutes to provide selected students a means of identifying their capacity for law study as well as an opportunity to acclimate to that process. The organization is jointly sponsored by the American Bar Association, the Association of American Law Schools, La Raza National Lawyers Association, the Law School Admission Council, and the National Bar Association.



Mr. & Mrs. R. B. Smith

Born in East Weymouth, Mass., Miss Bryhn has lived in Williamsburg most of her life. She enrolled at William and Mary but before completing her degree joined the staff of the Richmond Public Library system and later the Library of Congress in Washington.

She returned to Williamsburg after an absence of 16 years and received a B.A. degree in English in 1957.

Miss Bryhn hopes retirement will afford her more time to devote to her interest in archeology.

She is presently membership chairwoman for the local SPCA and a member of Bruton Parish Church.

Mr. and Mrs. R. Beverly Smith

Mrs. Smith, who has been secretary to Harold L. Fowler, Dean of the Faculty of Arts and Sciences for the past ten years. and Mr. Smith, who was appointed manager of laundry and stores in 1958, are moving to an apartment to enjoy a relaxing retirement and time with their eight grandchildren.

Mr. Smith was self-employed before joining the College staff. Mrs. Smith was a secretary in the Transportation School at Fort Eustis.

The Smiths, both natives of Lynchburg, are the parents of one daughter and two sons. Maryann Smith Poh, wife of Major Gerald Poh is living in Yokama, Japan, where her husband is stationed with the Army. The Pohs have five children. The younger Smith son, Frank, is a 1968 graduate of William and Mary. Richard B. Smith, Jr., resides in Alexandria with his wife, Billye, and three children.

Mrs. Smith is a collector of Toby jugs and coins; both enjoy reading in their leisure time. Mr. and Mrs. Smith are members of St. Bede's Catholic Church.

FACULTY RESEARCH FELLOWSHIPS FOR THE ACADEMIC YEAR 1974-75

Eight faculty members will receive Faculty Research Fellowships during the academic year 1974-75. Two of these fellowships have been designated the J. Bruce Bredin Awards.

Philip J. Funigiello, associate professor of history, and Walter L. Williams, assistant professor, Marshall-Wythe School of Law, have been selected award recipients, made possible through a gift of J. Bruce Bredin, president of the Bredin Foundation, Wilmington, Del. Mr. Bredin, class of '36, is a current member of the William and Mary Board of Visitors.

Funigiello's research is entitled, "A Study of the Impact of World War II Upon the Processes of Urbanization in the United States, 1941-45." Mr. War: Legal Regulation of Termination of International Armed Conflict."

Other Faculty Research Fellowship designates during the coming year include: Peter L. Derks, professor of psychology; J. Scott Donaldson, professor of English; Terry L. Meyers, assistant professor of English; Leonard G.

Williams' research topic is "To End A Schrifrin, professor of economics; Glenn D. Shean, associate professor of psychology; and Lawrence L. Wiseman, assistant professor of biology.

All eight faculty members will be relieved of teaching duties for one semester during the 1974-75 academic session to devote full-time to their research projects.

NEWS GETS NEW LOOK

The William and Mary News takes on a new look beginning with this issue. The improved appearance has been made possible by more effective use of IBM magnetic tape typesetting equipment which the College has had since 1971 as a part of its printing and publications services. The new look also will be more economical, since more material can be fit into the available space.

William and Mary News

Volume II, Number 37 June 17, 1974

Published weekly through the Office of Information Services by the College of William and Mary for faculty, staff and students. Produced by the College News Office, 125 Richmond Road, Mrs. Eleanor R. Anderson. Editor. Mailed to addresses of employees as on record at the Personnel Office, James Blair Hall, to which office address changes should be directed.

Official Memoranda

Date: 6-10-74

To: Deans of Schools, Department Heads and Supervisors

Subject: Energy Conservation During the Summer Session

The State Division of Engineering and Buildings and the State Central Car Pool have reminded us that the need to continue the Energy Conservation Program at the College is still critically necessary. Demands for electric power during the summer are the highest of the entire year. Savings realized in the amount of fuel conserved during the past winter have been offset by the increased cost of fuel oil and have severely taxed the operating budget. If we are to realize our objective of minimizing operating costs so that the primary objective of the College -- the effectiveness of the instructional program -- continues to receive the essential level of support it deserves, all of us must work together.

In this regard, all buildings equipped with central air conditioning or cooling devices will have thermostats set to begin cooling cycles when inside temperatures reach 77 degrees Fahrenheit. Once set, thermostats are not to be readjusted except by authorized maintenance personnel. The recent costly experience during the last heating season of replacing thermostats damaged as a result of unauthorized personnel tampering with them certainly should demonstrate this need to all of us.

Where window units are used for air conditioning, we are asking that everyone use thermostatic controls rather than "constant cold" setting and to turn the air conditioners off when not needed.

Requests for lower minimum temperatures required for laboratory or clinical conditions will be honored where such requests are submitted in writing, with full justification to the Director of Buildings and Grounds.

During the summer, an important measure that should be followed is the maximum use of window coverings (shades, venetian blinds, drapes, etc.) to prevent transmission of solar heat into interior space.

Additional suggestions as to how savings might be effected in electrical energy and operating costs include:

Electricity:

- a. Turn off lights in offices and classrooms when not in use.
- Reduce lighting levels in corridors and peripheral areas of buildings where appropriate.
- c. Turn off all appliances and instruments when not in use.

Transportation:

- a. Do not exceed 55 mph speed limit on interstates and highways.
- b. Do not leave car engine running (burns gas unnecessarily).
- c. Avoid long warm ups (late model engines do not require long warm ups).
- d. Use air conditioners moderately and only under hot weather conditions.
- e. Consolidation of trips should be considered whenever possible.
- f. State employees using State-owned vehicles should pool riders whenever possible.
- g. Use smaller engines and cars (4 and 6 cylinder engines burn less gasoline).
- h. Avoid "jack rabbit" starts.
- i. Keep engines tuned for peak performance.

The Full Conservation Sub-Committee of the Campus Environment Committee will be working with the Department of Buildings and Grounds on a continuing program of conservation and economy. We certainly are counting on your usual fine support to help control our operating costs, which are mounting at an alarming rate.

William J. Carter Vice President for Business Affairs

Date: 6-10-74

To: All Deans, Department Heads, and Supervisors

Subject: Property Inventory Control Program

In response to a recommendation by the State Auditor of Public Accounts, as well as to the dictates of effective operational management, we are instituting a program of property control within the College. This program is long overdue, and it represents a major step toward our goal of the most effective internal management of our resources, physical as well as fiscal.

The objectives of this program include establishing responsibility more clearly for the property of the College, minimizing inventory losses, programming an effective property maintenance program and eliminating unnecessary duplication.

A newly-appointed Property Control Supervisor will undertake an initial inventory at an early date, the detailed instructions for which will be furnished under separate cover. I earnestly request your full cooperation with these efforts, both in this opening phase and in the continuing aspects of this essential program.

William J. Carter Vice President for Business Affairs

PERSONNEL BULLETIN

INDEPENDENCE DAY

In accordance with the holiday schedule as revised by the 1970 General Assembly, Independence Day falls on Thursday, July 4.

This holiday should be given, as far as practicable, to members of each department. It is recognized that certain services must be maintained in the various departments, but these services should be furnished on the holiday by a minimum number of employees. The responsibility for determining the number of employees rests with the department head. It is not a decision to be made by the employees of the department.

A leave slip should be submitted to the Personnel Office for any permanent classified employee who takes leave on this holiday. Permanent classified employees who are required to work on this holiday should take the compensatory leave earned as soon thereafter as possible in order to avoid leave accumulation. Hourly employees who work on this holiday will be paid at their regular hourly rates.

JOB OPENINGS

The following positions at the College are or will be vacant. Qualified employees who wish to be transferred to these positions may receive additional information at the College Personnel Office. The College of William and Mary is an Equal Opportunity Employer. Accordingly, women and minority employees are encouraged to apply for those positions for which they feel they are qualified.

Accounting Machine Operator A - 2 positions available Library Assistant - 2 positions available Computer Programmer Clerk-Stenographer D

LECTURE SERIES

John Platt

William and Mary and the National Aeronautics and Space Administration (NASA) will co-sponsor an "everyman's" lecture series for the residents of Tidewater on the theme "The Future of Man," beginning in July.

The series will focus on complex global issues, but is tailored for the average layman who is unfamiliar with highly technical and scientific material.

The first talk in the series will be given July 8 at 8 p.m. in the auditorium of Kecoughtan High School by John Platt, associate director of the Mental Health Research Institute at the University of Michigan.

There is no admission charge for the talk, but because of limited seating capacity, admission will be by ticket only. Tickets for the talk may be obtained, on a first come-first served basis, either by calling or writing the Office of Special Programs at the College of William and Mary, 12070 Jefferson Avenue, Newport News, telephone 877-9231.

Summer Sessions Cont'd

Paul N. Clem, director of the summer sessions, encourages students having questions or problems relative to the summer sessions to contact his office, 111 James Blair, Ext. 238 or 338.

Summer Schedules

WIGWAM - Mon.-Fri., 7 a.m.-6:30 p.m. Closed on weekends.

W&M HALL - Auxiliary Gym hours, Mon.-Fri., 7 a.m.-7 p.m.

COMMONS - Mon.-Fri., 7-9 a.m., breakfast; 9-10 a.m., continental breakfast; 11 a.m.-l p.m., lunch; 4:30-6:30 p.m., dinner. Saturday and Sunday, 8-9 a.m., breakfast; 9-9:30 a.m., continental breakfast; 11:30 a.m.-l p.m., lunch; and 4:30-6:30 p.m., dinner.

COMPUTER SYSTEMS

CONFERENCE

The National Science Foundation and the Conference Board of the Mathematical Sciences is sponsoring a Regional Conference on Measurement and Evaluation of Computer Systems on campus, July 15 - 19.

Funds provided by the National Science Foundation will be used to defray all or most of the expenses incurred by the 25 persons selected to participate in the conference. The conference is open to all persons who are actively engaged in measurement and evaluation of computer systems. There is no fee for the conference.

The conference is designed to bring together investigators active in developing techniques for the measurement and analysis of computer systems performance.

The principle lecturer for this conference will be Saul Rosen, professor of mathematics and computer science and the director of the computing center at Purdue University. Rosen's research has been in the areas of programming systems and languages, theoretical and practical aspects of producing very general programs for multiprogramming and multicomputer control, and measurement and evaluation of computing systems.

The director of the conference is Stuart W. Katzke, assistant professor of mathematics at William and Mary. Further details can be obtained from him by calling Ext. 481, Mon. - Fri., 9:30 a.m. - 5:00 p.m.

Paul N. Clem, director of the summer PUB - Tuesday-Thursday, 6 p.m.-12 sions, encourages students having midnight.

BLOW GYMNASIUM - Recreation for all members of the College community from 1-10 p.m. Sun.-Fri.; 1-5 p.m. Sat.

ADAIR POOL - Available daily from 2-7 p.m.

SWEM LIBRARY - Monday-Thursday, 8 a.m.-10 p.m.; Friday-Saturday, 8 a.m.-5 p.m.; Sunday, 1 to 10 p.m.

STUDENT HEALTH CENTER - Open 24 hours daily; doctors' hours, Monday-Friday, 2-4 p.m. A doctor is on call for emergencies 24 hours daily.

POST OFFICE - General Delivery, Monday-Friday, 9 a.m.-4 p.m.

THE CALENDAR

MONDAY, JUNE 17

SUMMER SESSIONS REGISTRATION: W&M Hall, 9 a.m.-3:30 p.m.
ORIENTATION MEETING FOR ALL STUDENTS NEW TO W&M: CC, Rooms A&B, 7 p.m.

TUESDAY, JUNE 18

INTERNATIONAL FOLK DANCING: Jean Sandos, Instructor, CC, Ballroom, 7:30 p.m., no charge

SATURDAY, JUNE 22

ORGAN RECITAL: Wren Chapel, 11 a.m.

SUNDAY, JUNE 23

KARATE TOURNAMENT AND CLINIC: Blow Gym, 11 a.m.-4 p.m.

TUESDAY, JUNE 25

INTERNATIONAL FOLK DANCING: Jean Sandos, Instructor, CC, Little Theatre, 7:30-10 p.m., no charge

TUESDAY, JUNE 25 - THURSDAY, JUNE 27

VIRGINIA COMMUNITY COLLEGE CONFERENCE

THURSDAY, JUNE 27

SUMMER SESSIONS CONFERENCE LUNCHEON: CC, Ballroom, 12 p.m.

FRIDAY, JUNE 28

SUMMER BAND SCHOOL SENIOR DIVISION CONCERT: Wren Courtyard, 6:30 p.m. SUMMER BAND SCHOOL MOVIE: CC, Ballroom, 8 p.m.

SATURDAY, JUNE 29

ORGAN RECITAL: Wren Chapel, 11 a.m.

SUMMER BAND SCHOOL MOVIE: CC, Ballroom, 8 p.m.

SUNDAY, JUNE 30

SUMMER BAND SCHOOL SENIOR DIVISION CONCERT: Wren Courtyard, 2:15 p.m. SUMMER BAND SCHOOL MOVIE: CC, Ballroom, 8 p.m.

TUESDAY, JULY 2

INTERNATIONAL FOLK DANCING: Jean Sandos, Instructor, CC, Ballroom, 7:30-10 p.m., no charge

THURSDAY, JULY 4

SUMMER BAND SCHOOL RECITAL: CC. Ballroom, 8 p.m.

FRIDAY, JULY 5

SUMMER BAND SCHOOL SENIOR DIVISION: Concert, Wren Courtyard, 6:30 p.m.; Reception, Wren Rear Porch, 8 p.m.

SATURDAY, JULY 6

ORGAN RECITAL: Wren Chapel, 11 a.m.

TUESDAY, JULY 9

INTERNATIONAL FOLK DANCING: Jean Sandos, Instructor, CC, Ballroom, 7:30-10 p.m.

CLASSIFIED ADVERTISEMENTS

FOR SALE

1967 Honda 305 scrambler with street pipes. Excellent running condition. \$300. 229-0038.

Amateur radio equipment - good condition; Heathkit DX-40 transmitter, Heathkit VF-1 VFO, Astatic JT30 microphone. Whole package \$50, or separate. 220-1645.

1966 Ford Galaxy - 1973 rebuilt eng. New tires, battery, etc. Air cond.; autom. trans.; power steering & brakes; radio. In excellent condition. Have to sell (going back to Europe). Call 229-1655, Ext. 36 before 9:30 a.m.

Channel Master cassette tape recorder. Airequipt 125 slide projector. Both items are brand new-never been used & priced to sell. Call 229-2304.

1973 Dodge Van - excellent condition/like new, 16,000 miles, 6 cyl., orange, \$2800. Also "Cadillac" brand 14' runabout boat in perfect condition, folding canopy top, comes with all accessories. Alligator trailer in perfect condition - tilt type, yellow. 35 hsp. Evinrude motor perfectly clean and in excellent running condition. Entire set-up, including gas tanks, \$750. Call Ms. Feeback, 229-9534.

Country Club Acres, York Co., 3 BR, 2 BA, LR, DR, Large Fam. Rm. w/fireplace, carpeted, central air, fenced patio, assume 8½% loan, no points, \$54,000. Less than 1 yr. old, owner, 229-7266.

'69 2 BR Southern mobile home, 12' x 60', unfurnished with refrigerator and stove. Pay off \$2,770 with terms. Call 229-9286.

Refrigerator - apartment or room size, approximately 4 cubic feet. \$35. Call 722-5765.

Must sell before going back to Germany: "Audition" stereo AM/FM radio, 8-track tape player with two speakers and 10 rock tapes, \$70. 2 rugs, \$2 each. 2 desk lamps, \$2 each. Electric alarm clock, \$5. Contact Gerd, Ext. 534. German House.

18' Hampton sailboat, wood hull, fully equipped, trailer. Best offer over \$800. Seagull motor, \$125 extra. 229-3668.

1972 Vega Hatchback. Very low milage, factory air-conditioning, AM/FM radio, automatic transmission, deluxe interior. \$2050. Call 229-1176.

Lrg. size mesh play pen, \$15; Colliers baby carriage, \$15; Strollee car seat, \$6; Jolly Jumper, \$3; Sears automatic humidifier, 9 gal. capacity, refill light & shut-off, 5 mos. old, \$60; GE's best portable dishwasher, 5 cycle, 2 speed, \$125; fireplace screen, \$5. 229-4967.

9' x 12' gray nylon rug with pad; oval 9' x 6' beige nylon braided rug. Call anytime 229-1086.

FOR RENT

Hatteras Island, N.C. Rent 3 bedroom beach house w/dishwasher. 400' from beach. Sundeck, screened porch, near fishing pier. Families only. \$200/week in season. Call collect 1-919-995-5252 or 229-7452.

Charlottesville apt. for summer sublease Jun.-Aug. - Share apt. convenient to U.Va. campus: 7-8 min. walk to Cabell or Gilmer. Located 2nd floor small apt. bldg. Three BR, LR, DR, B/w shower, Kit. w/gas stove & Ig. refrig. Laundromat across street. Prefer women. \$35.50/week, may be lowered. Write Cary Hoagland, Bethel Academy, Warrention 22186.

Available June 15 thru August. 1 BR apt. completely furnished. Across Richmond Rd. from campus. \$175/mo. For info. call 229-1067.

Apartment available in Williamsburg June 25-August 31. 2 bedrooms, air-conditioning. 1 mile from campus. No pets. Write Kent Smith, 3308 Purdue St., Cuyahoga Falls, Ohio 44221.

Large 4 bedroom, 2½ bath house. Available late Aug. to June 1975. Near campus. Call 229-9428.

Apt. to sublet from July 1 to Sept. 1. 3 miles from William and Mary. One bedroom. Contact Kenneth Lipstein, 8 Westwood Dr., N., West Trenton, New Jersey 08628. Phone 609-883-0203.

WANTED

Visiting professor seeks family home for remainder of stay, September through January. Phone 229-8674 after 5 p.m.

Roommate wanted for September, preferably a junior to share off-campus apt. with same. Contact Debbie Hamilton, Chenango Lk. Road, Norwich, N.Y. 13815, during summer.

Roommate wanted immediately to share 2 BR apt. at Williamsburg East Apts. \$75/month rent and split utilities down the middle. Apt. has kitchen, bath, living room, and is airconditioned. Call Barbara at 877-1934 or Richard at 260-C Merrimac Trail.

Single faculty member (male) desires 1 bedroom apartment with kitchen, unfurnished, in Williamsburg. Beginning July 1 or September 15. Call after 5 p.m. 229-4089.

Wanted for summer: 1 bedroom apartment with kitchen. Furnished. Near W&M if possible. Call 229-6783.

Alumni couple need apartment near campus from July 15 or August 1 until September 1 or September 15. Please write, via air mail: John R. Pagan, Merton College, Oxford, England.

Wanted to rent: 3 bedroom unfurnished house or apartment within 3 miles of campus, for 1 or 2 years beginning August 1 or September 1. Call 220-1432.

Studio space for two W&M art students. Will work to improve garages, sheds, etc. Contact Michele Korczowski, 229-2912.

Responsible and careful driver to drive Volvo station wagon to Minneapolis in late June or early July. All expenses, stipend. Call Scott Donaldson, Ext. 437.

FOUND

Two sets of keys: 1 in key-case, 1 on ring. Owners may claim by identifying at James Blair Hall, 206-B.

One key, may be claimed at News Office, Ext. 331, 371.

LOST

Lost at break-out: William and Mary Gold Signet Ring, inscription "PAS" '74 BA. If found call Va. Beach 464-5377. Reward.

College of William and Mary Williamsburg, Virginia 23185

Non-Profit
Organization
U. S. Postage
P A I D
Williamsburg
Virginia
Permit No. 26